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Medieval measurements 
The following comments refer to the article by 
Peter Huggins in the Autumn 2005 issue. 
The medieval rod or perch was certainly in use as 
far back as the Anglo-Saxon period, as has been 
established by Warwick Rodwell and Birthe 
Biddle, amongst others. It is when you look at the 
relationship between it and other measurements 
of the period and later, that you find there is one 
that goes beyond coincidence, starting with the 
smallest, the nail (2¼ inches) up to an ell (45 
inches), and rod or perch (198 inches), the 
smallest dividing into and the others dividing by a 
span (9 inches), a measurement arrived at as the 
distance between the little finger and the thumb. 
The ell is a measurement in the Statute of Henry I 
in 1101. In a Statute of Edward I in 1303 an inch 
is measured by three grains of barley. 
The division of the rod into thirds, mentioned in 
the article, can be seen on the tomb slab of 
Hugues Libergier (architect) in Reims Cathedral, 
showing him holding his staff. Divisions can be 
seen marked on its upper end; going by the scale 
it could well be a third of a rod. This would solve 
the problem highlighted in the article. 
It is worth considering that the span went out of 
use, and that the measurement of a foot came 
into being as the norm, possibly by the start of the 
14th century if not earlier – it certainly occurs in a 
Statute of Edward I (1303). The major problem is 

deciding what is actually stated in comparing 
these measurements against the modern 
equivalent; as it can be seen, the early ones were 
based on body measurements, so that when we 
see a modern measurement of an older structure 
given in feet and and excess of inches, is it 
because the inches are in fact an error of 
comparison between the two? After all, we are 
dealing with buildings, and over a considerable 
length they would surely not bother with inches. 
This brings us to the problem at Mucking with the 
shorter rod; surely this is a case in point where 
the rod at that time was a multiple of a 
measurement. Was their actual foot or span 
smaller than we are led to expect here? 
The length and width of the dock can be divided 
by the span! Regarding the actual beam sizes, 
would not this be down to the available wood? 
The use of geometry for laying out buildings is 
well established, it is worth obtaining a copy of 
the British Museum publication Masons and 
Sculptors by Nicola Coldstream. It shows 
examples of rotating squares, which are drawn 
from Mathes Roriczer’s 15th-century Booklet on 
Pinnacles, showing how to rotate squares, etc. 
Regarding the laying-out of the building, surely 
this would follow the normal practice of stringing 
out a datum line and marking off post positions; 
the same would then apply when trenching for a 
beam slot, the sleeper beam and the upper 
structure raised as one. 
John Warbis 
12 Rosebery Avenue, London N17 9RY 
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